

ase // 2111 Pphation, Transcript, Smill Exhibits, Etc.

PAGE L

BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION Santa Fe, New Mexico November 2, 1960 Examiner Hearing Case No. 2111 IN THE MATTER OF: Application of Gulf Oil Corporation for a waterflood project. Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks permission to institute a waterflood project in the Eumont and South Eunice Pools by the injection of water into the Queen formation through six wells located in Sections ) 27 and 34, Township 21 South, Range 36 East, Lea County, New Mexico **BEFORE**: Elvis A. Utz, Examiner TRANSCRIPT OF HEARING MR. UTZ: The hearing will come to order. The first case on the docket will be 2111. MR. PAYNE: Application of Gulf Oil Corporation for a waterflood project. MR. KASTLER: If the Examiner please, I am Bill Kastler from Roswell, representing Gulf Oil Corporation, and our two witnesses this morning will be Mr. F. W. Moran and Mr. G. J. Savage. (Witnesses sworn.) MR. UTZ: Any other appearances in this case? There are not. You may proceed.

3-6691

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

ard Sant

Port

-

## FRANK W. MORAN, JR.

called as a witness, having been previously duly sworn, testified as follows:

### DIRECT EXAMINATION

### BY MR. KASTLER:

Q Will you please state your occupation, or position, and what company you are employed with and--

MR. UTZ: Just a moment, Mr. Kastler. Is this to be one Exhibit?

MR. KASTLER: Actually, it could be considered as such; however, I have referred inside to Exhibits 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, and 8.

MR. UTZ: I was just wondering how we are going to mark it here. Are they marked inside?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. MR. UTZ: Go ahead, I will mark them.

THE WITNESS: My name is Frank W. Moran, Jr.; I am employed by Gulf Oil Corporation in Roswell as a Petroleum Engineer Q (By Mr. Kastler) Are you qualified as a Petroleum Engineer, and have you given testimony before the New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission?

A I have.

Q Are you familiar with Gulf's proposal in Case 2111 in connection with the leases, and so forth?

A Yes.



ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

1 1

. .

. 1

Ny 🍯

F:3

CH 3-669

MR. KASTLER: Is the witness qualified to your satisfaction?

MR. UTZ: Yes, sir.

Q (By Mr. Kastler) Would you briefly outline what Gulf Oil Corporation seeks in its application in Case No. 2111? A Gulf seeks a waterflood permit to inject water into certain designated wells in the Eumont and South Eunice Oil Pools, and, also, to recover secondary oil underlying a portion of this lease.

Q Initially, this is the pilot waterflood project, is that correct?

A Yes, sir, it is.

Q Have you prepared for introduction into evidence in this case an entire brochure containing numerous Exhibits referring to various and sundry matters?

A Yes, sir, we have.

Q I now call your attention to Exhibit No. 1 within the waterflood brochure and wish you would state what that is.

A This is an area plat outlining in red the proposed project area in which there are 28 wells, six of which will be used as water injection wells and two will be used as center producers in the project area. The injection wells are outlined in green on this plat and we have, also, shown an area outlined in yellow, which is the ultimate expanded waterflood area and is encompassed by all property operated by Gulf Oil Corporation in the Eumont and



NEW MEXICO

ALBUQUERQUE,

1-9

14**8** 

1.

) e-#

1.¥

一度

1

~看

् ेक ् /%

1

°o≨:

3-6691

3

PHONE

South Eunice Oil Pools.

3-6691

5

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

. '\{

51

14

采着

<sup>6</sup> ( **)** 

ş

1

148 188

1.1

ે્ ક્ર

,etd

24

Q In the area outlined in yellow, then, I take it, Gulf Oil Corporation is the sole working-interest owner, is that correct?

A Yes, sir, they are.

Q And in the project area which you have designated by bounding it with red lines, that is the site where this pilot waterflood is to be conducted if allowed?

A Yes, sir.

Q Now, all of the wells shown within the pilot area, are they wells all having the same reservoir in common?

A Yes, sir, they are.

2 All of the wells within the yellow outlined area, are they wells having the same reservoir in common?

A Yes, sir, they are.

Q I wish to ask if your outline bounded in red, or the project area, which is what I will try to refer to hereinafter, is the project area entirely within one or two leases owned by Gulf?

A Yes, sir.

Q And in these leases, is there any diversity of royalty ownership?

A No, sir, not under the William A. Ramsay and Arnott Ramsay leases there are not; however, there is a diversity or, rather, a fee interest involved to the Felton lease, which is the southeast quarter of Section 28, Township 24 South, Range 36 East.



What is the condition of that well, S. E. Felton No. 1 Q as shown on Exhibit No. 1? At the present time, that well is producing from the A Eumont Gas Pool but, originally, it produced from the Eumont Oil CH 3-669 Pool, but has since been recompleted as a gas well in the Eumont Inc. Gas Pool. Did it reach an economic limit in the oil pool? Q DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE,  $\circ \mathbf{A}$ Yes, sir, 't did. Before being plugged back? Ç Q Α Yes, sir. And the location of that well is somewhere in the south-Q east-southeast of Section 28, Township 21 South, Range 36 East, is that correct? Yes, sir. A Q In regard to your pilot project area, if you were allowed producing allowables on account of this well, it might present an inequity, therefore, would Gulf be willing to have the boundary of the project area amended so as to strike a straight MEXICO line between William A. Ramsay Well No. 2 and Arnott Ramsay Well ALBUQUERQUE, NCW D-2? А Yes, sir.

5. set

1.1 1

11

.

**™**#

• 335 - - - -1994

1.1

小学

1.2

្រ

**宗集** 

a de

MR. KASTLER: Mr. Examiner, does the Commission understand what I am trying to get at and propose as an amendment to our application for this purpose of allowables and production tests on the pilot waterflood?



MR. UTZ: Yes, sir, I believe so.
MR. PAYNE: You have one less well, right?
MR. KASTLER: We have one less well.
Q (By Mr. Kastler) Mr. Moran, does Gulf have any present
plan to recomplete this well in the Eumont Oil Pool?
A No, sir, not at the present time.
Q If the pilot area should prove successful, would Gulf
then propose a communitization agreement to bring in an agreement
with this one royalty owner so that this could be included?
A Yes, sir.
Q What are the reservoir and fluid characteristics of the
 entire pool, with particular reference to the reservoir name,
composition of producing formation, geological structure, type of
drive during depletion and the original reservoir pressure?
A The reservoir involved, of course, is the Eumont Oil and
South Eunice Oil Pools, and we plan to inject water in the forma-
tion of these Pools. The composition is a gray, fine-grained,
shaly sandstone interbedded with tan and gray fine to medium
crystalline dolomite and anhydrite. The structure here is
generally west-dipping sand beds with minor local anticlines. The
type of drive during primary depletion has been solution gas-drive
and it has been estimated that the original reservoir pressure was
1450 lbs. per square inch gauge.

PHONE CH 3-6691

14. - I

сiх)

14 | | | | | | |

5 P64

64 ( **š** 

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

Q In regard to the proposed project area, please give the number of productive acres in the initial area to be flooded and



# the reservoir characteristics of this area.

A Excluding Well No. 1, the S. E. Felton No. 1, there would be 640 acres in the initial pilot project area. The average depth to the top of pay of these wells is approximately thirtyseven hundred feet, and the estimated average gross thickness has been determined to be one hundred fifty feet.

The estimated average thickness is thirteen feet--net pay, that is--and average porosity of the pilot project area has been determined to be 14.1%. The average porosity is 5 Mds. and it ranges from five to fifty-eight.

The water content has been determined to be 35% and the gravity of the oil is  $35.6^{\circ}$  API.

Q In regard to the primary production history in the project area, do you have any Exhibit and tabulated data, and what do they show?

A Yes, sir. That would be Exhibit No. 2, which is in the brochure, and this tabulation shows the monthly oil and water production for the pilot project since the initial discovery in 1937 up through September, 1960. In that regard, the first well completed in this project was October 30, 1937, and we have determined that this project area is in the late stage of depletion. Excluding that S. E. Felton No. 1, there are 27 wells in this project area, six of which we plan to convert for water injection purposes. The average daily oil production per well is 13.5 barrels. This pilot project area has produced approximately



DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

NEW MEXI

ALIIUQUERQUE,

442-**X** 

) (\*\* 1. 1.

上海

14

3-6691

Đ

1,248,081 barrels since the first well was completed in October, PAGE 8 1937.

Now, for the purpose of the cumulative production in here, the S. E. Felton 1 was included, is that not correct? Yes, sir. Now, that well has produced approximately one hundred seventy-five thousand barrels of oil so, excluding--or subtracting that figure from the one I just gave you as to the cumulative oil production, it would be the amount of oil produced by the area, which amounts to slightly over one million barrels.

In other words, you feel that well, during its productive life in the Eumont Oil Field, was draining this area, this project area, and contributing to its present state of depletion?

That is correct. А

0

Q

CH 3-6693

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

LBUQUERQUE,

18

Will you please give the date the first well was completed in the project area, the stage of depletion, the number of producing wells, the current daily average oil production per well, and the amount of oil that area has produced? А

I believe I have already given that; however, that information is tabulated under Item No. 2 in the brochure.

With regard to the injection data for this project area, please give the source of injected water, the type of water to be used, the treatment of injected water, pattern and spacing to be used, injection pressure to be used, amount of water to be injected initially into each well, and whether any additional wells will be drilled.

A We plan to obtain the water to be injected into this project area from Gulf wells produced from the Arrowhead, Eumont, Eunice and South Eunice Oil Pools. This water is being handled by commingled automatic battery which is located approximately in the center of the project area and from a battery located on our H. T. Mattern "E" lease in the southwest guarter of Section 1, Township 22 South, Range 36 East, which is about one mile southeast of the project area.

CH 3-6591

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

(囊

企業

1 ŝ

Approximately 4340 barrels of water per day will be available from these two batteries, which we feel likely is more than enough for this project area. This water is brackish and we have analyzed the representative sample of this water and have found it compatible and, therefore, no treatment will be necessary.

We plan to use two 80-acre 5 spot patterns and, although we don't know at the present time what the initial injection pressure will be, we anticipate it will be in the neighborhood of three hundred pounds, and we have no plan to exceed an injection pressure of one thousand pounds.

We plan to inject approximately five hundred barrels of water per day into each of the injection wells. And we do not plan to drill any additional injection or producing wells in this area.

Q What result do you expect from this project?

THURP' HOUR DAMA THUR SILL

A We expect that this pilot project will provide us with sufficient data to evaluate the floodability of the Queen formation

underlying our William A. Ramsay lease in the Eumont and South Eunice Oil Pools.

Q What are your recommendations and reasons for this project, and do you have Exhibits in this connection?

A Yes, sir. I would like to present Exhibit No. 3 in the brochure, which shows the primary production history of the pilot area, since initial completion in 1937 up until the present time. This curve shows the monthly oil and water production of the wells in the project area. It also shows, for a certain period there, the producing gas-oil ratio of these wells, and, also, indicates the top-level rate of these wells in the pilot project area. It is very obvious, I believe, that this curve indicates that the pilot project wells are definitely on decline, and have been on a production decline for some three years.

In addition, it shows the magnitude of difference between the current top level rate, if these wells were able to make them, and existing rate.

Q Mr. Moran, is this Exhibit No. 3 actually a graphic description of the same information that is contained in Table 1, which is Exhibit No. 2?

A Yes, sir, it is. With this Exhibit in mind, I would like to point out this: That our information, and I am sure the information that anyone else is able to obtain on these oil pools, indicate that these two pools are producing by solution gas-drive mechanism and, as a result, there will be a considerable quantity

> 些你自己保留了原始和非常的问题。 第二章 - "你们的,你们们就是你们的问题,你们们就是你们的你们的,你们们们的你们。"



PAGE 10

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc. Abbuquerque, new mexico

્રાટ્સ

6 j. j.

: 3

1

er 🖁

ia B Anti

in and

3-6691

Đ

of oil remaining at the end of the primary depletion unless some type of fluid injection project is initiated. I would like to refer you to Exhibit No. 1, which, as I pointed out previously, shows a yellow area which is the ultimate expanded area. Now, with reference to that area, that portion covers a major part of Gulf's properties in these two pools and we ultimately hope to have this area under expansion, and in that regard, we would like to point out Exhibit No. 4, which is a production decline curve of the ultimate project area. Now, this curve shows the monthly oil and water production for the ultimate expanded area in addition to the Number of wells that have been completed over the years; and, also, definitely shows that this expanded area, which consists of over three thousand acres, is on a definite production decline and has been for the last two and a half years.

Now, in that regard, that ultimate area at the present time is producing on a per well basis 14 barrels of oil per day, and at that existing rate of decline, these properties will have but a few years remaining under primary operating conditions before they are depleted and abandoned. Therefore, we feel in order to prolong their producing life, these wells should be stimulated by some secondary recovery method in order to increase the ultimate oil recovery.

The available data indicates that the Queen formation underlying this lease would be susceptible to water injection and would subsequently increase oil recovery.



Inc. DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

----. .

1 s - 3

÷.,

ی دی مسلم مسلم

3-6691

£

Again with reference to Exhibit 1, the area plat, as indicated previously, the proposed project area includes 27 wells, 21 of which are producing from the Queen formation of the Eumont Oil Pool and three wells are producing from the Queen formation of the South Eunice Oil Pool. Of the remaining four wells, one is, as we pointed out previously, on our S. E. Felton lease, and that is Well No. 1, and it formerly has produced in the Eumont Oil Pool. And we have three wells temporarily in the Eumont Oil Pool.

3-6691

ã

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

ALBUQUERQUE,

1-3

`*1*403

~4

101

154

Since this brochure was typed and put together, we have found out there is one additional well in the area which has been abandoned, which is economically unable to produce, and that is W. A. Ramsay "A" No. 47 in Section 27, and is the northwest well of the southwest quarter of Section 27. As shown on the project production curve, all of these wells are on a definite production decline, and in September of 1960, the average production from these wells was  $13\frac{1}{2}$  barrels per day. We feel like, based on this data we have on hand, that at the existing rate of decline, which, incidentally, is very high--ranges from thirty to forty percent per year--these wells have approximately four years future life remaining under primary conditions. This well is approximately eighty percent depleted and we feel we ought to orient this method of fluid injection, project should be initiated now before it reaches any further state of depletion. We feel like approximately onc year would elapse before we gain any appreciable knowledge as



to the response that these wells would obtain from this type of injection and, further, an additional period of time will be necessary before we can decide or determine if this project area should be expanded on a much larger basis than outlined here.

Q Have you made any extrapolations, taking from the present eighty percent depleted rate of this reservoir going forward into two years which, conceivably, might be the time before you receive any results on the ultimate project area?

A Yes, sir. By extrapolating this production performance curve of this pilot area, it can be readily determined that in approximately a year and a half to two years' time the average daily oil production will be down to something like eight barrels per day, and that is approaching the economic limit of the wells in this field.

Q You arrived at that calculation, or that estimate, by extending these present decline curves and considering no further wells are going to be abandoned, but just extending it as though all were going to continue to produce?

A Yes, sir, I have.

HONE CH

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

Q Do you have an Exhibit showing the casing program of the injection wells?

A Yes, sir, I do. That would be Exhibit No. 6.

Q Have you covered Exhibit No. 5 yet?

A No, sir, I don't believe I have. I believe that is the production curve of the entire Eumont Oil Pool. I would like to



comment on that briefly, if I may.

3-6691

£

Inc.

SERVICE,

104

£.\$

t og

-1

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING

NEW MOXICO

ALBUQUERQUE,

Q All right, please do, referring to Exhibit No. 5. A That curve shows the monthly oil and water production of all wells in the Eumont Oil Pool and this curve definitely shows that the Eumont Oil Pool itself is on a production decline, has been for the last three or three and a half years. This curve also shows the producing gas-oil ratio, which has indicated on the curve, the ratios have gone up over the years, as you would expect for a reservoir of this kind--at the present time it is approx1mately, although not shown on this curve, the average producing ratio is fourteen thousand cubic feet per barrel, approximately. This curve also shows the number of wells that have been completed over the years and, also, shows the most recent bottom-hole pressure of the reservoir with previous years also indicated.

This curve, although not shown on the curve--I think the last production month was in June, I have since plotted two additional points on this curve, but it does not appreciably change the existing line. The average production of oil is 9.2 barrels of oil per day per well

Q Now, do you have any Exhibits showing the casing program of the injection wells, and what are your conclusions in this regard, calling your attention to Exhibit No. 6?

A This Exhibit shows how the parent, or the existing injection wells, or proposed injection wells, are cased, and my conclusions from this Exhibit are that all the wells are cased and



cemented and completed such that the proposed injected water can enter no other zone than that the wells are producing from.

Q In your opinion, are each of the injection wells then so cased and completed that the injected water can enter only the zone that you plan to flood?

A Yes, sir, they are.

3-6691

£

Inc

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE,

NEW MEX

ALBUQUERQUE,

i se a

55**4** 

Q Mr. Moran, has Gulf had previous experience in waterflood in reservoirs of this nature?

A Yes, sir, we have. We have a project--in fact, several projects--going over across the State line in Texas in which we are flocding the Queen formation and that formation over there is very similar to what we propose to flood here, and we have had very good results from that project and we feel, on that basis, that we certainly have an excellent chance of increasing the ultimate oil production from the Eumont and South Eunice Oil Pools.

Q The flooding there, I take it, was conducted under a 5 spot program similar to this?

A Yes, sir, it was.

Q And you say the results are successful to date?

A Yes, sir, they are.

Q How long has it been continued and carried forward, what stage is it in?

A Well, the particular project I have in mind is our Oakclap lease in Kermit Field. We have had that under project since '53 or '54 and the project has peaked and now is more or less



PAGE 15

in a settled state or, rather, it is on a slight decline, indicating, of course, that we have reached the peak production rate from those wells and there is no question in our mind that we have had a very successful waterflood there and we feel like, at least we hope to have similar response in the project under consideration here.

Q Were Exhibits 1 through 6 prepared by you or at your direction and under your supervision?

A Yes, sir, they were.

MR. KASTLER: This concludes my questions of this witness on direct testimony and I would like at this time to move that Exhibits 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, and 6 be entered into evidence.

MR. UTZ: Without objection, Exhibits 1 through 6 will be entered into the record.

#### CROSS-EXAMINATION

BY MR. PAYNE:

Q Mr. Moran, could you give me that latest production figures on the pilot wells in the project area?

A Yes, sir, I could. Starting with our--our W. A. Ramsay No. 2--I beg your pardon, No. 14, if you please--the figures I am giving you now are for the month of September. That well made six barrels of oil and three barrels of water. Would you like the gasoil ratio?

Q No, just the production.

A Oil Well 17 made six on it, twenty-eight water; No. 19



DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

त्यां

*14*\$

1. . .

••••

3-6691

made twenty-one oil, four water; No. 20 made twenty oil, ten water; No. 21 made thirteen oil and five water; No. 22 made twelve oil, no water; No. 23 made nineteen oil and six water; No. 24 made thirteen water and thirteen oil; No. 25 made thirteen oil and four water; No. 26 made thirteen oil, twenty-two water; No. 27 made six oil and one water; No. 28 made eight oil, four water; No. 29 made fifteen oil, eight water; No. 30 made ten oil, seven water; No. 31 made eleven oil and eleven water; and No. 32 made twelve oil and twelve water; No. 33 is closed in, it has been uneconomical to produce; No. 35 made eleven oil and three water; and No. 45 made twenty-nine oil and nine water; and No. 47, which was in September, made five oil and forty-three water--as I pointed out previously, that well has since been abandoned due to it being uneconomical to produce; No. 48 made eleven oil and five water.

And in the South Eunice Oil Pool, No. 34 made nine oil and forty-five water; and No. 36 made eighteen oil and thirty-four water; and No. 38 made nine oil and twenty-three water. The William A. Ramsay No. 2, that producing oil formation, that has been squeezed off and that well is not producing.

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

Ramsay No. 2, that well has closed in and is not producing from any zone.

And Arnott Ramsay D No. 14 has produced three barrels of oil and no water.

Q Are these production figures somewhat lower than are those in the area as depicted in yellow?



-PAGE 18

A No, sir--well, yes, sir, on a well average basis they are, that is correct. Q That is why you proposed to start your pilot in this area? Well, yes, sir. Of course, another reason--in fact, two A reasons for starting in this area is that all the injection and center producing wells are on the same lease and nowhere do we encroach on lease lines or anyone else's lease lines, and we feel like this is the best place to start and, although there are four areas in this area outlined in yellow, this is probably a little better than some of the area, but not as good as all of it, but it should give us a real good indication of what to expect in this particular pool. Q Now, once you start expanding your pilot flood to take . . in some of the area shown in yellow, do you propose to execute line agreements with offset operators? Yes, sir, we do. We certainly plan to work with them A every way we can in order to get them to cooperate with us, and I am sure they will. We don't anticipate any problem in that regard.

3-6691

PHONE CH

e----

124 124

-

) | | | |

14-1-1-1 **1** 

i: ¢

58**.** 

278

}≨

1:\$

11

捌

÷ 7

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

MEXICO

NEW

ALBUQUERQUE,

Q Now, as I understand your casing program, you don't plan to inject a tube?

A Yes, it is planned to set above the perforation and into pack tubing.

Q Will this be non-corrosive tubing?



		A Yes.
	.a	Q Now, are there producing zones above the claim in this
		area?
	165	A Yes, sir. It is the Yates and 7-Rivers productive gas,
	СН 3-6691	and it would be in the Eumont Gas Pool. The zone that we plan to
ల్ల	PHONE	inject into is strictly the Eumont and Eunice Gas Pool, which is
, In		the Queen and Penrose only.
ICE		Q Is this area within the confines of the Lea County under-
RV		ground water basin?
SE		A Yes, sir.
ING		Q Do you feel your casing program is adequate, however, to
RT		protect such fresh water?
EPO		A Yes, sir, we do.
R		Q Do you anticipate your project here could have any harm-
NLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.		ful cffect on the gas wells in the Eumont Gas Pool?
-ME		A No, sir, we don't.
EY.		MR. PAYNE: Thank you.
		Q (By Mr. Utz) I believe you said that all the wells in
EAR	ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICC	this pilot were in the same reservoir; however, they are in two
D	UE, NEY	pools, are they not?
	UQUERQ	A Yes,
	ALB.	Q You feel that both pools are in the same reservoir?
		A No, sir, I don't. This gas zone, of course, is in the
		Yates and 7-Rivers and my examination of that with respect to the
	. [	wells producing all from the Eumont indicates to me that there is
÷		

**بدر** ز 111

5.76**6** 

్ చెత్త ( క

- 13) 一日 「小田」

•••• 

definitely no effect at all, or no communication between the two zones. In other words, the Eumont is producing based on the internal solution gas-drive, the oil pool portion--whereas the gas, of course, is producing as the result of its own gas.

Q Do you have an estimate of your primary production for this pilot area?

A Yes, sir, I do.

3-6691

PITONE CH

Inc.

SERVICE,

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING

NO.

NEW

ALEUQUERQUE,

13 13

118

1.4

. . .

七書

Т.ў Заў

6. **4** 

t:s

- 4

O I believe you said that it was now eighty percent. What would a hundred percent be?

A My calculations indicate that we could, under primary operations, recover approximately one-half million barrels of oil from this pilot project area.

Q And how much more do you think you can recover by secondary recovery?

A Well, based on our experience in floods similar to this, in the same formation in other areas, we feel like that we could count on about--approximately seventy-five percent of primary. We, of course, hope to do better than that, but we feel like that is a realistic figure.

Q I don't believe I understood where you were going to get your water.

A We plan to get the water from an automatic commingled battery which is located approximately in the center of this project area and, also, from a battery on our H. T. Mattern "E" <u>lease, approximately one mile southwest--excuse me</u>, southeast of



this area, and that water is coming from, or would come from our wells producing--which are producing into these batteries from the Arrowhead, Eumont and South Eunice Pools and we would have available from those two batteries four thousand three hundred forty barrels per day which, of course, will be more than enough required at the planned injection rate.

Q What is the location of your battery on the Mattern? A I would say just south of Well No. 1 in Section--H. T. Mattern "E" lease in Section 1. That is where that battery is located.

> MR. UTZ: Are there any other questions? MR. KASTLER: I would like to ask two more questions.

> > **RE-DIRECT EXAMINATION**

BY MR. KASTLER:

А

HONE CH 3-6691

SERVICE, Inc.

D.3ARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING

NEV / MEXICO

ALBUQUERQUE,

:43

13

14

12.

198 199 199

na Na Q Mr. Moran, you have testified that Arnott Ramsay is now producing 33 barrels. Is that a recently completed well?

A Yes, sir, that well was completed in--well, it was completed in the early part of this year.

Q In January, or so, of 1960?

A Yes, sir, that is correct.

Yes, sir.

Q Is this the same lease area in which Gulf recently proposed and obtained Commission approval for a complicated commingling with satellites, batteries, and so forth?

Q And that is substantially your source of water--waste

water?

PAGE 22

Yes, from that battery, in addition to that one located А on H. T. Mattern "E" lease.

> MR. KASTLER: I don't have any other questions. RE-CROSS-EXAMINATION

BY MR. PAYNE:

MONE CH 3-669

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

NEW MEXICO

ALBUQUERQUE,

1 1

54

13

1 13

₽¥

11

1.1

1.3

1 3 15#

1

S 450 ÷. 5

/**\*\*** 

Mr. Moran, is there any possibility that the producing Q gas-oil ratios or these wells might increase so that one would subsequently be classified as a gas well, one or more?

Yes, sir, it is possible. In fact, we have a well now--Α I believe it is No. 47 which I indicated earlier--we have abandoned. The gas ratio was 68,000 and I am not sure whether the limit has gone beyond that, but it is possible that some wells could be classified as gas wells.

Then you would be water flooding a gas well rather than Q an oil well?

Well, true--I mean, it is strictly--you see, of course, A we hadn't pointed this out earlier, but this is kind of a complicated reservoir. We have got--of course, our geological witness will bring this out--but there are six zones producing throughout this hundred fifty-foot gross interval and in this--in these six zones we have water problems and gas problems. In other words, you can't say there is a gas-oil contact or a water-oil contact, although it is generally considered that you could probably put a figure on the gas-oil contact. Essentially, each



of these little zones produce on their own, have their own gas and own water. Certainly some of these wells could go to gas, but it would be more of a secondary gas problem more than a Eumont Pool problem. It is possible some of them could go to gas, and it would appear we are flooding a gas zone, but really that is not the case. We would be flooding a zone that is somewhat deeper than the wells that are producing from the Eumont Gas Pool.

Q Now, supposing--you have assumed in your computation of allowables, project allowables--that you would get credit for the high gas-oil ratio wells by your water injection so that your oil well allowables wouldn't be penalized, is that right?--in other words, you have assumed 42 barrels for each producing well?

A Yes, sir, we did. Of course, we don't anticipate that we will need that allowable for some time on down the road; in fact, we may not ever need it, but certainly when we do get response, and we certainly hope to get and expect to get response, well, the initial kick may not be significant and, of course, it will extend on, but we will have six wells that will be closed in, which are injection wells and under the Commission order will have the unit allowables, as we understand it, and we could produce the wells--some may be making more, some making less than the actual pool allowable.

Q But what you asked for is credit for net injected which you could apply against your oil producing wells?

A Yes, sir.

3-6691

3

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

ALBUQUERQUE, NEV MEXICO

isp Ce



		MR. PAYNE: Thank you. We haven't had this problem
		before.
		MR. UTZ: Any other questions?
	691	MR. KASTLER: One more.
	PHONE CH 3-6691	Q (By Mr. Kastler) What is the pipeline carrier for the
č.	PHONE	oil that is to be produced out of this project area?
, F		A Shell Oil Company.
ICE		Q Has Shell been given notice of our application here?
ANE		A Yes, Sir, they have.
S		MR. KASTLER: That is all.
NLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.		MR. UTZ: Any other questions? The witness may be
ORT		excused.
EP(		MR. KASTLER: Mr. Savage, will you take the stand?
S R		GFRALD J. SAVAGE
EIE		called as a witness, having been previously sworn, testified as
IM-		follows:
LEY		DIRECT EXAMINATION
RN	0 XICO	BY MR. KASTLER:
)EA	IEW ME	Q State your name, position, employer and place of resi-
	ALBUQUERQUE, NEW	dence, please.
	LBUQUE	A I am Gerald Savage, employed by the Gulf Oil Corporation
	ď	as Geologist in Roswell, New Mexico.
•.		Q Are you familiar with Gulf Ramsay's block leases and this
	а с. с.	proposed waterflood area?
	1	A Yes.

₽@ ₹~>

tina Sacat Sacat

ent T

, , , , , , ,

SALES SPACES AND



Have you previously appeared before the New Mexico Oil PAGE 25 Q Conservation Commission and appeared as an expert witness? Yes, sir, I have.

Do you have a structure plat of the subject area? Yes, sir. I have the structure plat which has been А labeled Exhibit No. 7 in the brochure in this case, and this structure plat is contoured on top of the Queen Formation with contour intervals of fifty feet. The proposed injection wells are circled and colored green, and the project area has been outlined in red.

This structure plat also shows a line A-A' of a crosssection to be shown as a later Exhibit.

This structure is the general west-dipping flange of an exceedingly large anticline, it would be in the central basin trap. The west beds of the Queen are interrupted by minor anticlines and folds which aid in providing the trap. Q

What is the composition of the Queen in the subject area in which you have just testified?

The Queen is made up of gray, fine-grained, shaly sandstone interbedded with tan and gray fine to medium crystalline dolomite and anhydrite.

Do you have copies of the A-A' cross-section mentioned Q earlier which is shown on Exhibit No. 7 and further defined in Exhibit No. 8?

Yes, sir. This cross-section, A-A', traverses the area



DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc. [ ] 34 P ~~ 1.1 12.8

ALBUQUERQUE,

209

чş

أوسد

10:0

Q

Α

CH 3-669

between Gulf's No. 5 Arnott Ramsay (NCT-D) in Section 33 of 21 South, 36 East to Gulf's W. A. Ramsay (NCT-A) No. 16 in Section 35 of 21 South, 36 East, going from west to east.

Q What does this cross-section show?

 $\mathbb{C}_{n,k}$ 

1 82

-

42

16

. 1971 3-6691

£

Inc.

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE.

NEW MEXICO

ALBUQUERQUE,

A This cross-section attempts to show the west-dipping nature of the beds in the Queen formation. The heavy line connects the tops of the Queen and the tops of the Penrose member of the Queen between wells.

The logs chosen for this cross-section show the interbedded nature of the individual sandstones, dolomites, and anhydrites that make up the Queen; shown are the perforations through which the wells are producing and, also, shown are the subsea datums of the minus one hundred fifty and minus three hundred feet.

Q Have you been able to establish any gas-oil or oil-water contacts for this area?

A No, sir, not as the terms are generally used to indicate a gas cap, or a water table. The minus one hundred fifty foot sub-sea datum has been considered to be an approximate gas-oii contact for the area, and the minus three hundred-foot datum has been considered to be the water-oil contact. However, there have been high GOR problems to be considered on an individual well below a minus one hundred fifty feet.

Q Has water been encountered in all of your wells? A Well, sir, not always on the initial. We generally find



our problems to begin near the depth of three hundred feet, but there are exceptions to that rule. Our W. A. Ramsay (NCT-A) Well No. 47 in Section 27, 1980 feet from the south line and 660 feet from the west line--

Q Incidentally, that well is not shown on the crosssection?

3-6691

Đ

Inc.

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE,

NEW MEXICO

JRAIN CONTRACTOR OF STREET, ST

A No. However, it is on the edge of the project area and by the way, it is the well that our engineering witness testified has been shut in since September as being uneconomical to produce. That well will indicate both the high GOR problems and the water problems that we have encountered in this field. It was open through only two feet of perforations at a sub-sea depth of minus one hundred ninety four to minus one hundred ninety-six feet, that being fifty-four feet below what has been considered to be the gas-oil contact, and some one hundred feet above the minus three hundred-foot datum.

On potential, in February of this year, the well flowed 49 barrels of oil and 190 barrels of water, with a gas-oil ratio of 15,370. It was a penalized oil well up to September of this year, and this well, also, had perforations below that two hundredfoot producing interval which had--which were squeeze-cemented prior to placing the well on production, and I feel this is ample evidence that the water production is from the zone now open rather than from below. This well also indicates the depleted nature of the reservoir.



PAGE 27

PAGE 28 Do you find other similar anomalies in the entire Q reservoir making this, in other words, is this capable of saying it is a homogeneous reservoir, or not?

Well, the producing sands, or the make-up of the reser-Α voir, being a number of producing sands separated by dense dolomites and anhydrites makes it a heterogeneous reservoir and with very little vertical permeability.

Is there any other statement you want to make in Q connection with this reservoir?

Well, I believe that this reason in itself, that this heterogeneous nature of the reservoir shows the complicated nature of the reservoir and that, in itself, is a reason for the initia. tion of a pilot waterflood to evaluate the floodability of the reservoir.

You mean, that is why you initiate a pilot project rather Q than an all-out, full-scale flooding of the area?

Yes, sir, that is correct. Α

Were Exhibits No. 7 and 8 produced by you or at and under Q your direction?

Yes, sir, they were. Α

3-6691

Ð

A

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

18 10

1 1

1

r vla

MR. KASTLER: I would like to move the Exhibits be admitted into evidence at this time.

MR. UTZ: Without objection, they will be admitted into evidence.

MR. KASTLER: I have no further questions on direct.



MR. UTZ: Any questions of the witness? MR. FAINE: Yes, sir.

CROSS-EXAMINATION

BY MR. PAYNE:

3-6691

5

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

i s<del>ut</del> L

÷14

13

44.3

**)**] +

节道

1

1

Ð

17

14

13

t a

Q Mr. Savage, I have a question which more properly should have been directed to Mr. Moran, but perhaps you can answer it. Are the low production figures of the proposed producing wells in the pilot area due to the inability of the wells to make their allowables, or is it due, in any case, to the fact that the well was penalized because of a producing high gas-oil ratio?

A I would be of the opinion that it would be--could be a combination of both, that some of them would be unable to make their allowables and some of them are penalized due to a high gasoil ratio.

Q Now, would you call an oil well which was penalized due to a high gas-oil ratio a stripper oil well?

A I believe I would have to call it a stripper oil well because the high GOR is a result of the depleted nature of the reservoir.

MR. PAYNE: Thank you.

MR. UTZ: Any other questions?

MR. PORTER: I wonder if you would be able to answer this What are the nature of the gas-oil ratios, the range of gas-oil ratios in this particular area?

THE WITNESS: I am not prepared with that information.



MR. PORTER: Surely.

3-6691

£

Inc.

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE,

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

i inte

144

in al

140

MR. MORAN: The gas-oil ratio range in this project area is from two thousand four hundred forty-four cubic feet per barrel up to sixty-eight thousand two hundred fifty cubic feet per barrel. The existing average, I believe, is on the production decline curve; however, we will try to find that for you. It is approximately eighty-six hundred cubic feet per barrel.

MR. KESTLER: You are referring to Exhibit No. 3?

MR. MORAN: Yes, sir. Now, that averages somewhat below the Eumont Pool average which is around fourteen thousand cubic feet per barrel.

MR. PORTER: Do you have some high ratios in the South Eunice, too, don't you?

THE WITNESS: Yes. I would like to make one other statement, if I may. In this project area we have eight wells that are considered high ratio wells. That means they are beyond the ten thousand cubic feet per barrel pool limit.

MR. PORTER: That is all the questions I have.

MR. UTZ: Any other questions? The witness may be excused.

Are there statements to be made in this case? If not, the case will be taken under advisement.



PAGE 30

PAGE 31

STATE OF NEW MEXICO ) ) \$5 COUNTY OF BERNALILLO ) I, LAWRENCE HOLMES, JR., Certified Shorthand Reporter, do CH 3-6691 hereby certify that the foregoing and attached transcript of proceedings before the New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission at DEARNLEY-METER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc. Santa Fe, New Mexico, is a true and correct record to the best of my knowledge, skill and ability. IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have affixed my hand this 22 nd day of November, 1960. CERTIFIED SHORTHAND REPORTER ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO I do hereby certify that the foregoing is ings in a complete solt 2111. the Example 60. heard by Examiner mission New Mexico Gil Cons

> 的研究的推荐的。 和自己的主要,在在自己的主义,在在自己的主义,在在自己的主义的主要,在在在自己的主义,在在在自己的主义,在在在中国的主义,在在中国的主义,在于

1 464

Ŀð

i] 6

13

1.4

13

k

. 4

			IN	DEX			
						PAGE	
1 1 1	WITNES	S					
						2	
	FRANK W. MC	)RAN, JR. t Examination	by Mr.	Kastler		16	
	nirect	Examination	by Mr. P	ayne - Kastler		21 22	
	Re-Dil	-Examination rect Examinat	tion by M	Payne		100 LL	
PHONE CH 1-000	Re-Cro	rect Examinat oss-Examinat	TOU DI IN				
10Hd	<b>i</b>				and the second	24 29	
	GERALD D. Direc	SAVAGE t Examinatio	on by Mr.	Payne		29	
	Cross	t Examination -Examination	I DA LIF .	- <b>-</b>			
			рун	IBITS	e de la constante de la constan La constante de la constante de	i in	
					· · ·	ENTERED	
		Normania di Anglia. Ny INSEE di Anglia. Ny INSEE di Anglia.		MARKED	<b>_</b>		
				2		16	
	Exhibits	1 through 8				28	
   		1 through 6 7 and 8 incl	lusive	• • • •		. (C)	
>		/ and o inter					
	an a	and an article and a second	en en en avec en alt	the Constant of the s	5		
4							
- 1							
11							
METE			с. 1 м.				
			1.1		n Na Start Maria		
-							
VLEY-	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •						
VLEY-							
VLEY-							
VLEY-							
VLEY-	IERQUE, NEW MEXICO						
VLEY-	BUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO						
VLEY-	ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO						
VLEY-	ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO						
VLEY-	ALBUQUERQUE. NEW MEXICO						
VLEY-	ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO						

 $E_{\rm e}$ 

ドの計画

634

t-ra

p.a

Cener 11 3111

PETROLEUM AND ITS PRODUCTS

GULF

GULF OIL CORPORATION P. O. DRAWER 669 • ROSWELL, NEW MEXICO ROSWELI, DISTRICT 81 W. A. BHELLBHEAR District Manager September 28, 1960 F. D. MORTLOCK District Exploration Manager U) M. I. TAYLOR District Production Manager G. A. PRICE District Services Manager ¢S , \_\_\_\_ C? Oil Conservation Commission Application for a Permit to Inaugurate a Pilot State of New Mexico Water Flood Project on Gulf's William A. Ramsay Post Office Box 871 Santa Fe, New Mexico "A" Lease in the Eumont and South Eunice Oil Re: Pools, Lea County, New Mexico Gulf Oil Corporation herewith makes application for a permit to inaugurate a pilot water flood project on applicant's William A. Ramsay "A" Gentlemen: Lease in the Eumont and South Eunice Oil Pools, Lea County, New Mexico. Applicant weeks an order authorizing the injection of water into the Queen applicant steks an older authorizing the injection of water into the queen and Penrose Formations by the use of six injection wells all located on the In support of this application, Gulf Oil Corporation states the and rentose total "A" Lease. William A. Ramsay "A" Lease. Applicant is the owner and operator of the William A. Ramsay "A" Lease which consists of Sections 27, 34 and 35, all in following: T-215, R-36E, Lea County, New Mexico. There is no diversity of royalty ownership underlying the above 1. 3. Applicant proposes to use six wells for injection purposes being 2. Well No. 35 located in Section 27 and Wells No. 14, 24, 27, 32 4. In addition to the above injection wells, the project area will include the following offset or diagonally offset producing wells: Wells No. 2, 17, 29, 31, 45 and 47 in Section 27, Wells No. 21, 23, 25, 26, 28, 30 and 33 in Section 34, Wells No. 19, 20 and 22 in Section 35, all on the William A. Demons WALL to and 22 in Section 35, all on the William A. Ramsay "A" Lease; and Wollo No. 2 and 16 to contain 22 main n 26F Wells No. 2 and 14 in Section 33, T-21S, R-36E, on applicant's Arnott Ramsay "D" Lease; and Well No. 1 in SE/4 of Section 28, T-21S R-36F on applicantin C F Falter Lease T-21S, R-36E, on applicant's S. E. Felton Lease. All of the above wells are in the area of the Eumont Oil Pool, Applicant proposes also to use as producers in the project area Wells No. 34, 36 and 38 in Section 34 on the William A. Ramsay "A" Lease, all producing from the South Eunice Oil Pool.

- 5. Applicant proposes to inject approximately 500 barrels of produced water per day per well into the oil producing intervals of the Queen and Penrose formations which are encountered at a depth of approximately 3750-3850 feet.
- 6. Applicant will request that the above described project area be authorized for expansion by administrative approval in accordance with the procedure outlined in Paragraph 5 of NMOCC Rule 701 (E).
- 7. The granting of this application is in the interest of conservation and will protect correlative rights.
- 8. By copy of this letter all offset operators are notified of this application.

Gulf Oil Corporation respectfully requests that this matter be set for hearing at an early date.

Respectfully submitted,

GULF OIL CORPORATION

Isnear Shellshear

FWM bc

cc: Oil Conservation Commission Post Office Box 2045 Now Mexico

> Cities Service Oil Company Post Office Box 97 Hobbs, New Mexico

Continental Oil Company 825 Petroleum Building Roswell, New Mexico

El Paso Natural Gas Company Post Office Box 1384 Jal, New Mexico Humble Oil & Refining Company Post Office Box 2347 Hobbs, New Mexico

Ohio Oil Company Post Office Box 552 Midland, Texas

Shell Oil Company Post Office Box 1957 Hobbs, New Mexico

Sinclair Oil & Gas Company 520 East Broadway Hobbs, New Mexico
n an an ann an ann an an ann an ann an a	•		6 5 A - T here Gerris	03 A.F Mars
Corenon 11 5 4		-R-362	G Humble -	(NCT-J)
	• 2	UPAN AM + Tel Corp.		6 66 7 55 374
S 2 € 3 × 160 AL € 4 7	4 Hischenter 10	Voachner U Anuanie Cleanard a' 100 U Correas I (40Ac) (NCT-A) State 22	•s 'a" • <sup>9</sup> 23	Harry Leonard
20		22 ·		(NCT-A) 8 6.14
Salvenic Susteinic Goalif.	(NCT-C), (NPC)	ABDAC. Herry Leonary	New Verico State	H T. Motter
405 \$ 1010 June	Arnott Panscy 15 ■1 <sup>5</sup> ●Stute	• <sup>7</sup> • <sup>6</sup> sicle • <sup>8</sup>	en States	4150 K
d sheit d sie iy di Humble	Stont 1. Server 19939 - 25 A-m	• <sup>44</sup> • <sup>43</sup> • <sup>42</sup> • <sup>40</sup>	• <sup>15</sup> • <sup>16</sup> • <sup>16</sup>	280 Ar + ( Green and ) Brain ( Green and ) State ( N
to atlantic		46 15 41 37	•d •i4 G #24	WARamsi Siale
• • • <sup>2</sup> • <sup>3</sup> isite at a line line at a line	"e :c"	XA XA XA	26	Sinclair Di Cf. Pase N
offeerless ●1 ●3 ●3 ●7	•3		3960°	J M Brokni
	Lecture Prives	XXXX	•6 Testates •2	2 3900 3996
	E GUI	K. O Kr	· · · · ·	• • • 5 ¥
●7 IS Cities Service →3			6 GLIF	Harry (NCT-C) 4001
<sup>8</sup> 6 <sup>2</sup> <sup>4</sup>	•4 · 3) •5		(Netra)	Leonard 1 36
U Eliterreite D Ca32 & Gulf	• <sup>9</sup> • <sup>6</sup> • <sup>12</sup> • <sup>13</sup>	38 3 6 A 0 A: 62 St William A Ramsey	10 8 5 640 Ac.	T AL PASO NATURAL GAS CO SUELL-S T XL PASO NATURAL GAS CO SUEL-S EL POSO NOT COPT ) 6
Sen Crude Fir 4000 150 46- B Peck B Lutan U.	Arnott Romsay	·19 5 57 17 2 4	•12	SAS UNIT AND US FOT PURE
Sher Shirt Jer Bog	4 3 2 10			1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
35 4 470 USinelair UTPCRO. 016-15703			L S Convental	is continental
d43 •44 •21×114	• <sup>5</sup> • • <sup>4</sup> • <sup>16</sup>	7 10 13 (1401-D)		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
<b>5</b>	64012 AG 15	<b>∂</b> •6 <b>•</b> 1		
( "Acc/ 2 ")	(NUT(P)	F B HOLLY LOOR OLD .		10 S.
igai 46 33 27 51010	J.F.Janda J.F.Janda State	(11111111) 640. 64 Ac	2 57.80.80.	180 Ac
5 T.PC.&0. •7 0 <sup>49</sup> • 26 • <sup>25</sup>	29 UT.PC.&O.	0 2 Notil G443	● 15 • 14 • 10 • 15 ● 39 • 10 • 10 • 10 • 10 • 10 • 10 • 10 • 1	E Gard (NI
(Acct 2)	33 11(30) (Acct.2)	0 D Harringtone Mottle . 0.0 Harringtone James Legista	142. A	H T. Mottero
8 · · · · ·	"A" 9	0.0 Horen 200   James 1990	★ Weight and September 11 and a second s	16 <b>12</b>

AREA PLAT W. A. RANSAY (NCT-A) LEASE LEA COUNTY, NEW MEXICO

- LEGEND -

Proposed Water Injection Well

Pilot Waterflood Area

Gulf Oil Corporation

·····

September 28, 1960

DATA FOR

以びなどのなど、ためのというにないであると

PROPOSED PILOT WATER FLOOD PROJECT WILLIAM A. RAMSAY "A" LEASE EUMONT AND SOUTH EUNICE OIL POOLS LEA COUNTY, NEW MEXICO

OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION HEARING

NOVEMBER 2, 1960

Y., (

CASE NO. 2111

Gulf Oil Corporation Roswell District

# WATER FLOOD DATA FOR HEARING BEFORE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION OF NEW MEXICO

OP	ERAT	OR Gulf Oil Corporation DATE November 2, 1960
LE	ASE_	William A. Ramsay "A"
PO	OIS_	Eumont Oil and South Eunice Oil COUNTY Lea
RE	SERVO	DIR Queen
Ot	her o	operators injecting into this reservoir in these pools <u>None</u>
. Re	servo	oir and Fluid Characteristics
`A.	Int	formation on entire reservoir
	1.	Name of reservoir Queen
	2.	Composition <u>Gray, fine-grained, shaly sandstone interbedded</u>
		with ten and gray fine to medium crystalline dolomite and
		anhydrite.
	3.	Structure Generally west dipping sand beds with minor local
		anticlines.
	4.	Type drive during depletion Solution gas drive.
	5.	Original reservoir prossure1,450 psig.
В.	Inf	ormation on Proposed Project Area
	1.	Number of productive acres in project area to be flooded
		initial project area will include 680 acres as shown on the
		area plat.
	2.	Average depth to top of pay
	3.	Estimated average gross thickness 150 feet.
	4.	Estimated average effective thickness 13 feet.
	5.	Estimated average effective porosity14.1%
	6.	Average horizontal permeability 5 Mds. Range 0 - 58 Mds.
	7.	Estimated connate water content
	8.	Gravity of oil 35.6° API.

IT. Primary Production History and Present Status of Project Area

- 1. Date first well completed <u>October 30, 1937</u>
- 2. Oil and water production history by months since date of first well completion to present time <u>See Table I and Production Performance</u> Curve.

3. Stage of depletion of project area \_\_\_\_\_ Late

- 4. Number of producing wells in project area <u>28, six of which will</u> be converted to water injection.
- 5. Average daily oil production per well at present time 13.5 barrels
- 6. Cumulative oil production to October 1, 1960 from area to be flooded 1,248,081 barrels

III. Injection

- 1. Source of injected water <u>Water to be injected will be that produced</u> from the Arrowhead, Eumont, Eunice, and South Eunice Oil Pools by Gulf wells producing into a commingled automatic battery located approximately in the center of the project area and from a battery located on our H. T. Mattern "E" Lease in the SW/4 of Section 1, T-22S, R-36E, about 1 mile southeast of the project area. Approximately 4,340 barrels per day will be available from these two batteries which will be more than enough water required.
- 2. Type of water <u>Brackish Injection system will be corrosion-proof.</u>
- 3. Treatment of injected water <u>None analysis of a representative</u> sample indicates no treatment will be necessary.
- 4. Pattern and spacing <u>80-acre 5 spot patterns as shown on the area</u> plat.
- 5. Initial injection pressure to be used <u>Unknown, but anticipate about</u> <u>300 psi initially. Maximum pressure will be 1,000 psi.</u>

-2-

6. Estimated initial per well rate of injection <u>500 barrels per day.</u>
7. Additional injection and producing wells to be drilled <u>None</u>

IV. Results Expected

()

It is expected that this pilot project will provide sufficient data to evaluate the floodability of the Queen formation underlying the William A. Ramsay "A" Lease.

V. Recommendations and Reasons Therefor

The Eumont and South Eunice Oil Pools produce by solution gas drive mechanism and as a result, a considerable quantity of oil will remain at the end of the primary depletion unless some type of fluid injection project is inaugurated to increase the ultimate oil recovery.

Production from those wells in the area outlined in yellow on the plat, which comprise the major portion or our property in the Eumont and South Eunice Oil Pools and which ultimately we hope to have under water flood, has declined such that the average daily oil production is only 14.1 barrels per well. At the existing rate of decline these properties have only a few years remaining to produce prior to depletion and abandonment. Therefore, in order to prolong the productive life of these wells and to increase the ultimate recovery, some type of secondary recovery project should be inaugurated. The available data indicate that the Queen formation underlying this area would be susceptible to water flood and that the proposed plan should increase ultimate recovery.

The proposed project area contains 28 wells, 21 of which are producing from the Queen formation of the Eumont Oil Pool and 3 wells are producing from the Queen formation of the South Eunice Oil Pool. Of the remaining 4 wells, 1 is completed as a Eumont gas well, though having formerly produced from the Eumont Oil Pool, and 3 wells are temporarily abandoned in the Eumont Oil Pool. As shown on the project area production



curve, the capacity of these wells is on decline and in September, 1960, the average daily oil production was only (13.5) barrels per well. At the existing rate of decline, it is estimated that the project area, which we feel will yield results that should be representative of the entire area under consideration, has a future life of about 4 years. The area is approximately 80% depleted and in order to evaluate this method of fluid injection in a reasonable period of time a pilot water flood project should be inaugurated now. We anticipate that approximately one year will elapse before any appreciable response is obtained from this project after which em additional period of time will be required to determine the feasibility of applying this type of secondary recovery to a fieldwide basis.

-4-

The 150 gross feet of reservoir oil column is roughly divisible into six major sand zones. Relatively dense dolomite, containing streaks of shale and anhydrite, having limited vertical permeability exists between these more porous sand zones so that vertical communication within the reservoir is limited. Therefore, the injection of extraneous fluids below the water-oil contact for the purpose of maintaining reservoir pressure to increase ultimate oil recovery does not appear feasible. In addition, within the major porous sand zones, extensive inter-fingering of porosity exists. For this reason, injection of extraneous fluids on the periphery does not appear to be a feasible method of increasing oil recovery. The nature of the reservoir rock indicates that a pattern type water injection project will be the most efficient and therefore required if maximum ultimate oil recovery is to be obtained. Therefore, in the interest of conservation and in order to achieve maximum oil recovery for this reservoir, a pilot water flood project should be inaugurated on the William A. Ramsay "A" Lease to determine the feasibility of this type

()

fluid injection project for fieldwide application. Gulf Oil Corporation respectfully requests that the Oil Conservation Commission authorize the installation of a pilot water flood on the William A. Ramsay "A" Lease, Lea County, as outlined in red on the area plat.

-5-

}. ₹

1

6

 $\bigcirc$ 

Gulf proposes in the installation of this project to convert six producing wells, Nos. 14, 24, 27, 32, 35 and 48, to injection wells and utilize two existing wells, Nos. 30 and 33, located equidistant from the injection wells, as center producers in the project, and use 20 adjacent wells as offset or diagonally offset producers in the pilot area.

If the project indicates this type of fluid injection to be feasible, Gulf requests authority to expand the water flocd area in accordance with the administrative procedure outlined in Paragraph 5 of New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission Rule 701 (E).

# TABLE I

# PRODUCTION HISTORY - PROPOSED PROJECT AREA WILLIAM A. RAMSAY "A" LEASE EUMONT AND SOUTH EUNICE OIL POOLS LEA COUNTY. NEW MEXICO

Month					
and	Oil	Under	Month		
Year	Bbls.	Water	and	011	Water
	20101	Bbls.	Year	Bbls.	
1937					Bbls.
Nov.	441		1941		
Dec.	3,188		Jan.	3,498	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	001 60		Feb.	3,459	5, 513
<u>1938</u>			March	4,899	6,437
			April	3,685	11,600
Jan.	0.042		May		12,467
Feb.	2,001		June	4,499	8,302
March	1,938		July	3, 161	5,097
April	2,085		Aug.	3,330	4,137
	1,942	and a second	Sept.	3,052	18,727
May June	1,618		Oct.	4,511	28,439
	2,472	265	Nov.	4,436	28, 330
July	3,429	574	Dec.	3,632	23,608
Aug.	3.784	242	Dec.	4,770	24,939
Sept.	3,109	325	1010		
Oct.	3,564	354	<u>1942</u>	at data a second	
Nov.	3,252	327	Jan.	3,754	24,039
Dec.	5,112	4,993	Feb.	3,442	12,420
		9775	March	4,604	13,462
1939	2		April	2,618	16,716
Jan.	4,600	4,107	May	2,291	16, 525
Feb.	4,771	5,175	June	2,590	16,300
March	5,085	4,855	July	2,510	18,600
April	4,665	4,468	Aug.	3,144	30,400
May	5,110		Sept.	3,277	30,330
June	4,550	5,507	Oct.	3,360	27,467
July	4,884	4,893	Nov.	3,336	17 270
Aug.	3,256	5,411	Dec.	3,435	17,370
Sept.	3,376	3,840		0, 0,	33,266
Ūct.	4,536	4,125	1943		
Nov.	4,782	6,647	Jan.	3,236	
Dec.	3,754	5,151	Feb.	3,416	29,470
	J) []+	4,501	March	3, 593	23,260
1940			April	3,258	26,940
Jan.	3, 314		May	3,952	24,770
Feb.	3,096	3,237	June	3,625	25,445
March	3,763	3, 322	July	3,841	25,960
April	3,375	5,209	Aug.	2,953	24,460
May	3,489	4,340	Sept.	3,765	25,210
June		3,108	Oct.	4,257	23, 380
July	2,225	2,305	Nov.	サッニン( ルー 000	27,350
Aug.	3,587	3, 399	Dec.	4,099	19,605
Sept.	4,100	6,198		3,297	16, 373
Oct.	3,178	5,971	1944		
Nov.	2,938	2,440	Jan.	2 810	
Dec.	3,134	2,869	Feb.	3,842	21,115
100.	3,560	3,697	March	3,950	26,160
			TAKE GIL	4,251	26,440
المركزية (المريد مستعمل مستعمل المريد). مع		<u>ali il a site da s</u>			an a

Ö

 $\bigcirc$ 

EX. 2

# TABLE I (Cont'd)

## PRODUCTION HISTORY - PROPOSED PROJECT AREA WILLIAM A. RAMSAY "A" LEASE EUMONT AND SOUTH EUNICE OIL POOLS LEA COUNTY, NEW MEXICO

	Month		i	Month	A13	<b>TT I I I I</b>
	and	011 2011 -	Water	and	011 Thl-	Water
	Year	Bbls.	Bbls.	Year	Bbls.	Bbls.
	1944 cont.		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1947 cont.	125	an a
	April	3,889	22,150	June	2,857	39,960
	May	3,658	17,290	July	3,845	42,530
	June	3,620	28,190	Aug.	2,786	36, 520
	. <u>Tu</u> ly	3, 552	27,422	Sept.	2,796	37,120
	Aug.	3, 334	25,660	Oct.	3,446	35,640
	Sept.	3,520	27,680	Nov.	1,900	22,760
	Oct.	3,422	23,170	Dec.	2,611	43, 540
	Nov.	3,711	31,820	1	and the second	0,,,
	Dec.	3,249	29,450	1948		
				Jan.	3,093	41,160
	1945			Feb.	2,174	39,560
	Jan.	2,997	13,470	March	2,399	41,800
	Feb.	2,917	15,820	April	2,872	41,520
	March	3,362	25,900	May	3,221	43,180
	April	3,092	33,910	June	2,858	27.540
	May	3, 320	35,040	July	2,028	31,040
	June	3,378	18,728	Aug	2,136	17,860
	July	2,950	23,019	Sept.	2,004	53,680
	Aug.	3,289	19,400	Oct.	2,055	50,240
	Sept.	3,031	25,500	Nov.	2,206	46,080
	Oct.	2,912	30,400	Dec.	2,630	53,080
	Nov.	2,548	23,850			/0/000
	Dec.	3,083	21, 195	1949		
	1946	1 <b>1</b> 2 1 1 1 1 1		Jan.	1 709	16 600
	Jan.	2,763	18,300	Feb	1,703	46,600
	Feb.	2,571	30,900	March	1,859	44,120
	March	2,644	37,560	April	3,079	53,215
	April	3,741	25,810		2,304	51,040
	May	2, 344	32,290	June	2,571 1,544	52,120
n na series Na series	June	3,400	34,800	July		50,240
	July	3,305	26,040	Aug.	2,213 2,284	51,985
	Aug.	2,848	28,640	Sept.	1,643	47,960
	Sept.	2,096	34, 310	Oct.		51,360
	Oct.	3,012	19,235		2,362	53,320
	Nov.	2,741	29,280	Nov. Dec.	2,186 1,580	49,360
	Dec.	2,833	18,710	Dec.	1,000	51,480
	200.	<b>LJUU</b>	101 100	1000		
	1947			<u>1950</u>	0.058	10 000
	Jan.	2,709	33,830	Jan. Fab.	2,258 1,831	48,530
	Feb.	1,957	34,810			47,860
	March	3,115	44,280	March	2,161	52,360
	April	2,602	37,000	April.	1,427	49,805
	May	2,685	40,694	May	2,428	53,085
		<b>-j</b> ~ <b>j</b> ~ <b>j</b>	70,034	June	2,117	51,600

SCORE SCORE

and all the second street

-

 $\bigcirc$ 

# TABLE I (Cont'd)

# PRODUCTION HISTORY - PROPOSED PROJECT AREA WILLIAM A. RAMSAY "A" LEASE EUMONT AND SOUTH EUNICE OIL POOLS LEA COUNTY, NEW MEXICO

			Water	Month and Year	011 Rbls.	Water Bbls.
•	Month and Year	Oil Bbls.	<u>Hols.</u> 52,480	1953 cont. Nov.	1,730 1,270	27,624 26,374
e di e Antonio	<u>1950 cont.</u> July Aug. Sept. Oct. Nov,	1,480 2,472 2,006 1,792 2,514 1,876	53,320 50,000 50,020 46,600 60,400	Dec. 1954 Jan. Feb. March	1,126 1,179 841 926	28,000 82,025 68,015 12,866 13,268
	Dec. 1951 Jan. Feb. March April May	2,125 2,196 2,632 2,674 2,674	67,080 56,100 68,500 59,040 69,420 44,200	April May June July Aug. Sept. Oct. Nov.	1,130 675 827 783 1,123 1,345 669 851	12,034 12,807 12,655 12,532 12,366 12,765 9,040
n en Transformer Transformer	June July Aug. Sept. Oct. Nov.	2,260 1,381 2,622 2,275 2,636 2,465 1,499	62,460 66,520 68,200 72,900 72,000 62,352	Dec. <u>1955</u> Jan. Feb. March April	1,225 909 913 1,205	13,834 9,981 10,957 54,136 54,698
	Dec. <u>1952</u> Jan. Feb. March April May	2,184 2,194 2,506 1,296 1,616 1,524	49,630 59,450 57,900 57,540 47,135 1,4,931 63,300	May June July Aug. Sept. Oct. Nov. Dec.	1,316 1,023 2,063 1,664 1,391 971 957 1,234	52,991 16,816 16,545 13,216 18,630 16,844 45,838
•	June July Aug. Sept. Oct. Nov. Dec.	1,387 1,660 1,318 1,694 1,513 1,747	31,835 36,996 45,560 39,583 51,708	<u>1956</u> Jan. Feb. March April May	. 310	53,058 40,641 7,013 3,336 3,127 4,635
Õ	1953 Jan. Feb. March April May June July Aug. Sept	1,615 1,715 1,560 1,481 1,661	an 02	June July Aug. Sept Oct. Nov Dec.	6,099 8,68 8,58	5,535 4,997 5,603 3,394 4,965 2 1,534
	Oct.					

<u>Christel Handle State</u>

<u> Annaisteria</u>

in the second second

 $\bigcirc$ 

# TABLE I (Cont'd)

# PRODUCTION HISTORY - PROPOSED PROJECT AREA WILLIAM A. RAMSAY "A" LEASE EUMONT AND SOUTH EUNICE OIL POOLS LEA COUNTY, NEW MEXICO

Month and Year	Oil <u>Bbls.</u>	Water Bbls.	Month and Year	Oil Bbls.	Water Bbls.
1957 Jan. Feb. March April May June June July Aug. Sept. Oct.	11,589 10,656 11,381 10,861 11,933 11,791 12,927 15,721 15,912 18,105	4,469 7,123 3,949 4,482 8,749 8,321 6,857 7,312 6,545 13,908	1960 Jan. Feb. March April May June July Aug. Sept.	11,251 10,018 12,101 10,554 10,023 9,060 10,264 10,545 9,528	9,103 7,935 12,421 8,997 10,937 9,907 10,230 11,019 8,488
Nov. Dec.	17,350 19,600	9,457 9,736	22		
<u>1958</u> Jan. Feb. March April May June July Aug. Sept. Oct. Nov. Dec.	21,431 17,957 18,694 17,861 19,338 18,328 17,574 17,507 16,348 16,169 15,372	7,718 6,733 7,141 6,677 7,495 6,418 6,578 5,717 5,365 11,880 12,026 9,575			
1959 Jan. Feb. March April May June July Aug. Sept. Oct. Nov. Dec.	15,471 13,716 14,367 13,777 13,658 12,707 12,831 12,147 10,895 11,440 10,533 10,827	9,754 8,901 11,083 10,868 12,766 10,415 10,380 10,432 292 9,190 8,438 6,613			

 $\mathcal{C}$ 

4

are e M

1

なっていため、あたいとう

Class 2111

1560 007

É.

 $\square$ 

TOLLED RIVER

000

PETROLEUM AND ITS PRODUCTS

	WELL DISTRICT A. SHELLSHEAR District Manager	GULF OIL CORPORAT	
F. Q	MORTLOCK District Exploration Manager	Sontomber 28 1060	IGAICO
м. I.	TAYLOR District Production Manager		
0. A	PRICE District Services Manager		v
•	Oil Conservati State of New M		

Re: Application for a Permit to Inaugurate APilot Water Flood Project on Gulf's William A. Ramsay "A" Lease in the Eumont and South Eunice Oil Pools, Lea County, New Mexico

Gentlemen:

Post Office Box 871 Santa Fe, New Mexico

Gulf Oil Corporation herewith makes application for a permit to inaugurate a pilot water flood project on applicant's William A. Ramsay "A" Lease in the Eumont and South Eunice Oil Pools, Lea County, New Mexico. Applicant seeks an order authorizing the injection of water into the Queen and Penrose Formations by the use of six injection wells all located on the William A. Ramsay "A" Lease.

In support of this application, Gulf Oil Corporation states the following:

- Applicant is the owner and operator of the William A. Ramsay "A" Lease which consists of Sections 27, 34 and 35, all in T-21S, R-36E, Lea County, New Mexico.
- 2. There is no diversity of royalty ownership underlying the above described lease.
- 3. Applicant proposes to use six wells for injection purposes being Well No. 35 located in Section 27 and Wells No. 14, 24, 27, 32 and 48, all in Section 34.
  - In addition to the above injection wells, the project area will include the following offset or diagonally offset producing wells: Wells No. 2, 17, 29, 31, 45 and 47 in Section 27, Wells No. 21, 23, 25, 26, 28, 30 and 33 in Section 34, Wells No. 19, 20 and 22 in Section 35, all on the William A. Ramsay "A" Lease; and Wells No. 2 and 14 in Section 33, T-21S, R-36E, on applicant's Arnott Ramsay "D" Lease; and Well No. 1 in SE/4 of Section 28, T-21S, R-36E, on applicant's S. E. Felton Lease. All of the above wells are in the area of the Eumont Oil Pool. Applicant proposes also for use as producers in the project area Wells No. 34, 36 and 38 in Section 34 on the William A. Ramsay "A" Lease, all producing from the South Eunice Oil Pool.



#### Oil Conservation Commission

Page 2

- Applicant proposes to inject approximately 500 barrels of 5. produced water per day per well into the oil producing intervals of the Queen and Penrose formations which are encountered at a depth of approximately 3750-3850 feet.
- Applicant will request that the above described project 6. area be authorized for expansion by administrative approval in accordance with the procedure outlined in Paragraph 5 of NMOCC Rule 701 (E).
- The granting of this application is in the interest of con-7. servation and will protect correlative rights.
- By copy of this letter all offset operators are notified 8. of this application.

Gulf Oil Corporation respectfully requests that this matter be set for hearing at an early date.

Respectfully submitted,

GULF OIL CORPORATION

hellphear Shellshear

Humble Oil & Refining Company Post Office Box 2347 Hobbs, New Mexico

Ohio Oil Company Post Office Box 552 lfidland, Texas

Shell Oil Company Post Office Box 1957 Hobbs, New Mexico

Sinclair Oil & Gas Company 520 East Broadway Hobbs, New Mexico

FWM: bc

高ななどのなどのないで、「ない」のないので、

cc: Gil Conservation Commission Post Office Box 2045 Hobbs, New Mexico

> Cities Service Oil Company Post Office Box 97 Hobbs, New Mexico

Continental Oil Company 825 Petroleum Building Roswell, New Mexico

El Paso Natural Gas Company Post Office Box 1384 Jal, New Mexico

Recommendations for Case 2111 Kearde 11-2-60 11-4-60 1. Grant Julies request for a pilot Water flord the Econom & South Eunice Toporta consistini of the following 215-36E Sec. 27, NW/45E/4, 5/2 SE/4, SW/4 " 339 E/2 NE/4, " 349 N/2, SE/4, N/2 SW/4, SE/4SW/4 35, E/2 NW/4, NW/4 SW/4. Consisting 71080 Aso more obless. 2. a deagonal Speet 40 He. tract hering the SEASEH / Lec. 28 is not included because of the royalty interest not being common this trancy be included administratively upon poror by the operator that selfoliations are complete bonating it a point of the remit desort. 3. Rule 701 hould control this water flord deliquately Thistop F. Hourd Holl n

OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION P. O. BOX 871 SANTA FE. NEW MEXICO

MAR 2

Gulf Oil Corporation P. O. Drawer 1938

June 23, 1961

Roswell, New Mexico Attention: Mr. W. A. Shellshear

Gentlemen:

Reference is made to your letter of June 22, 1961, and to the recent visit of your Mr. J. H. Hoover to this office regarding your requested exception to that provision of Rule 701 which requires that wells outside a prorated waterflood project area which are producing into common facilities with wells inside It is recognized by the Commission that Gulf has guite a sizeable number of wells on the W. A. Ramsay, Arnott-Ramsay (NCT-C), and Arnott-Ramsay (MCT-D) leases which are producing into the same battery as the waterflood project area wells, and further, that to require testing of these wells at least until such time as fill-up has been achieved in the pilot area and response to injection obtained, would result in the unnecessary expenditure of man-power and money.

Gulf Oil Corporation is, therefore, hereby granted an exception to the aforesaid testing requirement of Rule 701 until such time as the wells in the waterflood project area are capable of producing 1134 barrels of oil per day as reflected by the monthly

# OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION P. O. BOX 871 SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO

Form C-120 filed for your Ramsay Queen Project in the Eumont and South Eunice Pools. It is, of course, assumed that monthly tests are being made in the project area to observe the effect of water injection and provide the data for the C-120's.

Very truly yours, me

A. L. PORTER, Jr. Secretary-Director

ALP/DSN/ir

GG1

-2-

 $\hat{\mathbf{D}}$ 

Mr. Joe D. Ramey Oil Concervation Commission Hobbs, New Mexico

"Radial and the function of the state

# aciterequed [10 flwD

ROSWELL PRODUCTION DISTRICT

W. A. Sheilshear District Manager F. O. Mortlock District Exploration Manager M. I. Taylor District production Manager H. C. Vivian District Service Manager June 22, 1961

P. O. Drawer 1938 Roswell, New Mexico

Oil Conservation Commission State of New Mexico Santa Fe, New Mexico

Attention: Mr. A. L. Porter, Jr.

Gentlemen:

Reference is made to the visit to your office June 20, 1961 by Mr. J. H. Hoover, of this office, concerning Gulf's desire to obtain administrative approval for exception to a certain provision of Rule 701 of the Commission Rules and Regulations. The exception requested pertains to the portion of that rule which provides, "each and every well outside a prorated water flood project area which is producing into common facilities with wells inside a prorated water flood project area, shall be tested once each month and the results of such tests shall be included on the monthly Commission Form C-120 filed for said project".

As stated at the above meeting, Gulf was granted approval to commingle production from several leases under Order No. R-1767 dated September 9, 1960. Gulf was further authorized by Order No. R-1820 dated November 16, 1960, to install a water flood project to include portions of Sections 27, 33, 34 and 35, all in Township 21 South, Range 26 East, Lea County, New Mexico.

The portion of Rule 701 quoted above would require Gulf to test and report each month 50 additional tests for wells outside the project area by virtue of our commingling operations covering the W. A. Ramsay, Arnott-Ramsay (NCT-C) and Arnott-Ramsay (NCT-D) Leases. Since injection of water was started on June 14, 1961, we feel that the testing and reporting of these additional tests is unnecessary at this time until response to the water injection is obtained.

It is therefore, respectfully requested that Gulf be grauted an exception to the above quoted portion of Rule 701 until such time as the wells in the project area respond to flood operations and the production from these wells exceed the project area allowable.

We wish to take this opportunity to thank you for the kind consideration that you have shown us in this matter, and should you desire additional information, please advise.

Yours very truly, Markellshear W. A. Shellshear

OLF

JHH:sz

OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION P. O. BOX 871 SANTA FE. NEW MEXICO

July 5, 1961

Gulf Oil Corporation P. O. Box 669 Reguell, New Mexico

1. 1.

Attention: Mr. Bill Kastler Reference is made to our letter of November 16, 1960, wherein we stated that the maximum allowable which your Bumont Gentlement South Eunice No. 1 Water Flocd Project Would be eligible to receive under the provisions of Rule 701-E-3 would be 1176 Until such time as one of the options provided in barrels per day. paragraph 3 of Order No. R-1820 has been exercised, the maximum allowable for the initial project area will be 1134 barrels per day. Very truly yours,

> DANIEL 8. MUTTER Chief Engineer

DSM/09

cc: Oil Conservation Commission Box 2045

Hobbs, New Mexico

GOVERNOR John Burroughs Chairman

# State of New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission

LAND COMMISSIONER MURRAY E. MORGAN MEMBER



P. 0. BOX 871 SANTA FE

November 16 ,1960

A. L. PORTER, JR. SECRETARY DIRECTOR

STATE GEOLOGIST

Mr. Bill Kastler Gulf Oil Corporation P. O. Box 669 Roswell, New Maxico

Dear Mr. Kastler:

Gentlemen:

Enclosed herewith is Commission Order No. R. 1820, entered in Case No.2111, approving the Gulf Eumont South Eunice Ho. 1 Water Flood Project.

According to our calculations, when all of the authorized injection wells have been placed on active injection, the maximum allowable which this project will be eligible to receive under the provisions of Rule 701-E-3 is **1176** barrels per day.

Please report any error in this calculated maximum allowable immediately, both to the Santa Fe office of the Commission and the appropriate District proration office.

In order that the allowable assigned to the project may be kept current, and in order that the operator may fully benefit from the allowable provisions of Rule 701, it behoves him to promptly notify both of the aforementioned Commission offices by letter of any change in the status of wells in the project area, i.e., when active injection commences, when additional injection or producing wells are drilled, when additional wells are acquired through purchase or unitization, when wells have received a response to water injection, etc.

Your cooperation in keeping the Commission so informed as to the status of the project and the wells therein will be appreciated.

Very truly yours,

A. L. PORTER, Jr. Secretary-Director

hinn**g merkung berhen alse Mer sach**ter die seine

CCI

Oil Conservation Commission Hobbs, New Mexico OULT ONL CORPORATION P. O. BOX 2167 Hobbs, New Morcico

July 17, 1961

14.1

Hr. Jos D. Remay P.O. Box 2045 Oil Conservation Commission Hobbs, New Mexico

His consectivity He 5 weeks which He 5 weeks to teff fulf have allowable allow a allowable Allow for former hold these been initiated on the section of the put been initiated on the section of the put to The Dear Sir: This is to advise that water injection has been initiated on the six injection wells in the South Funice - Euront Pilot Mood Project. The purpose of this letter is the deil's allowables as shown on the following wells: Curtic the

Pool	Lease and Wel.	L No.	Unit	S - T - R	Alwo Requested
Busant	Arnott-Ranzar		р 43.	33-213-36E	42
\$ <b>1</b>	51	No. 14	Н	33218-36E	23 🔶
<b>11</b>	W. A. Remsay	BAN No. 17	J	27219-36E	9 - 5
- 17	11	No. 45	K	វរ	
.11	<b>\$1</b>	No. 47	L	17	- 23 5
11	<b>î1</b>	No. 2	25	15	6 0
12	11	No. 31	ō	18	33 2
11	TT	No. 29	p	ff	20 8
11	11	No. 33	r C	3421836E	60 - 5
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	îî	No. 25	6	58 58	24
- 11	51	No. 30	· (1	12	28 6 9
**	11		E	19	
	84	No. 26	£'s -5-	ec.	1 30 4
	**	No. 23		45 45	8
13	•	No. 28	0	11	َع، <sup>8</sup>
12	11	New 21	$\mathbf{P}$	11	11 <b>č</b> č
<b>n</b>	<b>11</b>	No. 22	D D	35-218-36E	11 2.4
17	12	No., 20	E	ît -	2].
11	11	No. 19	Ľ	\$F	23 ( ) 23
South E	unice "	No. 34	К	34-218-36E	24
11	11 (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (	No. 38	L	11	- 36 5 5
11	11	No. 36	N	19	12 2 1

This is the first allowable request as a result of the pilot flood and it is requested that the allowable be made effective August 1, 1961.

"Ind Standar Brain and the second

Yours very truly, Zhi Kussel ?

J. M. RUSSELL Area Production Manager

CMBptg

cc: Oil Conservation Commission, Senta No. New Mexico M. I. Taylor - Roswell O. R. Kemp (2) - Eunice Field

gradia quart

October 5, 1961

Mr. William V. Restler P. O. Box 1938 Reswell, New Mexico

Re: State Leases B-1732 and B-229 Consolidation for Waterflood Project, Lea County, New Maxico

Cose # 2111

Dear Mr. Kastler:

The Commissioner of Public Lands has of this date approved the application for consolidation for operation of a Waterflood Project by Gulf Oil Corporation.

This is a partial consolidation of two State Gil and Gas Leases all of the acreage being the same beneficiary and the same lesses of Record,

There is a \$20.00 fee due for the filing and approval of this instrument.

## Very truly yours,

E. S. JOHNNY WALKER COMMISSIONER OF PUBLIC LANDS

ESW/mmr/v cc: Oil Conservation Commission Santa Fe, New Mexico

encl:

### DRAFT

RSM/esr November 9

#### BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

2111

CASE NO. Order No. R-



IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING CALLED BY THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION OF NEW MEXICO FOR THE PURPOSE OF CONSIDERING:

APPLICATION OF GULF OIL CORPORATION FOR AN ORDER AUTHORIZING A WATERFLOOD PROJECT IN THE EUMONT AND SOUTH EUNICE POOLS, LEA COUNTY, NEW MEXICO.

#### ORDER OF THE COMMISSION

#### BY THE COMMISSION:

This cause came on for hearing at 9 o'clock a.m. on November 2, 1960, at Santa Fe, New Mexico, before Elvis A. Utz Examiner duly appointed by the Oil Conservation Commission of New Mexico, hereinafter referred to as the "Commission," in accordance with Rule 1214 of the Commission Rules and Regulations.

NOW, on this <u>day of November</u>, 1960, the Commission, a quorum being present, having considered the application, the evidence adduced, and the recommendations of the Examiner, Elvis A. \_\_\_, and being fully advised in the premises, Utz

#### FINDS:

(1) That due public notice having been given as required by law, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the subject matter thereof.

(2) That the applicant, Gulf Oil Corporation, seeks authorization to institute a waterflood project in the Eumont and South Eunice Pools by the injection of water into the Queen formation through Wells No. 14, 24, 27, 32, 35, and 48 located on the William A. Ramsay lease in Sections 27 and 34, Township 21 South, Range 36 East, NMPM, Lea County, New Mexico.

(3) That the proposed waterflood project area includes the following lands in Township 21 South, Range 36 East, NMPM, Lea County, New Mexico:

> Section 27: NW/4 SE/4, S/2 SE/4, SW/4 Section 20: 6B/4 0B/ E/2 NE/4Section 33: Section 34: N/2, SE/4, N/2 SW/4, SE/4 SW/4 E/2 NW/4, NW/4 SW/4Section 35;

-2-CASE No. 2111

(4) That all lands in the proposed waterflood project area have a common royalty owner with the exception of the 40-acre tract comprising the SE/4 SE/4 of Section 28, Township 21-South, Range 36 East, NMPM, Lea County, New Mexico, which tract should be excluded from the project area.

(5) That a large majority of the producing wells in the area to be waterflooded have reached an advanced state of depletion and are properly to be classified as "stripper" wells.

(6) That the proposed waterflood project should be authorized and should be governed by the provisions of Rule 701 of the Commission Rules and Regulations, including those provisions regarding allocation of allowables and expansion of the project area.

## IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED:

(1) That the applicant, Gulf Oil Corporation, be and the same is hereby authorized to institute a waterflood project in the Eumont and South Eunice Pools by the injection of water into the Queen formation through Wells No. 14, 24, 27, 32, 35, and 48 located on the William A. Ramsay lease in Sections 27 and 34, Township 21 South, Range 36 East, NMPM Lea County, New Mexico.

(2) That the waterflood project area shall include the following lands in Township 21 South, Range 36 East, NMPM, Lea County, New Mexico:

<u>Section 27</u>: NW/4 SE/4, S/2 SE/4, SW/4 <u>Section 33</u>: E/2 NE/4 <u>Section 34</u>: N/2, SE/4, N/2 SW/4, SE/4 SW/4 <u>Section 35</u>: E/2 NW/4, NW/4 SW/4 Se e

K 3

(3) That the 40-acre tract comprising the SE/4 SE/4 of Section 28, Township 21 South, Range 36 East, NMPM, Lea County, New Mexico, may be included in the waterflood project area by administrative approval of the Commission upon proof that, and interests in said tract have agreed thereto, has been unitied with the project area, or that the number of the track is Comment (4) That the operation of the waterflood project herein authorized shall be governed by the provisions of Rule 701 of the Commission Rules and Regulations, including those provisions regarding allocation of allowables and expansion of the project area, licept as provided for in Paragraph (3) Alrows . -2-CASE No. 2111

(5) That monthly progress reports on the waterflood project herein authorized shall be submitted to the Commission in accordance with Rule 704 and Rule 1119 of the Commission Rules and Regulations.

DONE at Santa Fe, New Mexico, on the day and year hereinabove designated.

application of Sulf Cil Carporation for an arder anthorizing i waterflood moject in the Eumont and South Eurice Case 2111 Pools, Sea County, New Mexico. 11/2 - "/2 (2) That the suplicant, Sulf bil Corporation, seeks anthorization to Corporation, T institute a waterflood project the institute a waterflood South Emice Paole mite William a. by the injection of water into the Queen, formation Through the following described form mon Inrough ' fla launty, T-21-5, R-36-E, MmPm New Mexico : William h. lansey Well No. 35, located in the SE/4 SW/4 of Section 27; William a. Remsey Well no. 48, located in the NW/4 NW/4 of Section 34; William A. Ramsey Well No. 27, located in the NW/4 NE/4. of Section 34; William a. lamsey Well No. 14, located in the ##### SE/4 NW/4 of Section 34; William A. Ramsey Well No. 24, located in the SE/4 NE/4 of Section 34; Welliam a. Ramsey Well No. 32, located in the NW14 SE/4 & Section 34.

#### BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING CALLED BY THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION OF NEW MEXICO FOR THE PURPOSE OF CONSIDERING:

> CASE No. 2111 Order No. R-1820

APPLICATION OF GULF OIL CORPORATION FOR AN ORDER AUTHORIZING A WATERFLOOD PROJECT IN THE EUMONT AND SOUTH EUNICE POCLS, LEA COUNTY, NEW MEXICO.

#### ORDER OF THE COMMISSION

#### BY THE COMMISSION:

This cause came on for hearing at 9 o'clock a.m. on November 2, 1960, at Santa Fe, New Mexico, before Elvis A. Utz, Examinar duly appointed by the Oil Conservation Commission of New Mexico, hereinafter referred to as the "Commission," in accordance with Rule 1214 of the Commission Rules and Regulations.

NOW, on this 16th day of November, 1960, the Commission, a mornin being present, having considered the application, the evidence adduced, and the recommendations of the Exeminer, Elvis A. Utz, and being fully advised in the premises,

FINDS:

(1) That due public notice having been given as required by law, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the subject matter thereof.

(2) That the applicant, Gulf Oil Corporation, seeks authorization to institute a waterflood project in the Eumont and South Bunice Pools by the injection of water into the Queen formation through Wells No. 14, 24, 27, 32, 35, and 48 located on the William A. Ramsay lease in Sections 27 and 34, Township 21 South, Range 36 East, NMPM, Lea County, New Mexico.

(3) That the proposed waterflood project area includes the following lands in Township 21 South, Range 36 East, NMPM, Lea County, New Mexico:

Section 27:	NW/4 SE/4,	s/2 se/4,	SW/4	
Section 33:	E/2 NE/4	_		
Section 34:	N/2, SE/4, 1		SE/4	8W/4
Section 35:	B/2 NW/4, M	w/4 Sw/4		

(4) That all lands in the proposed waterflood project area have a common royalty owner.

-2-CASE No. 2111 Order No. R-1820

(5) That a large majority of the producing wells in the area propariy to be classified as advanced state of depletion and (5) That a large majority of the producing wells in the are waterflooded have reached an advanced state of depletion and (6) Than the proposed waterriood project should be author. Ized and should be governed by the provisions of Rule 701 of author. Commission Rules and Regulations, including those provisions brovisions That the proposed waterflood project should be author-Led and should be governed by the provisions of Rule 701 or Commission Rules and Regulations, including those provisions resarding allocation of allowables and expansion of the provisions Commission Rules and Regulations, including those provisions regarding allocation of allowables and expansion of the project (1) That the applicant, Gulf Oil Corporation, be and the the Sumont and South Eunice Pools by the injection of project in located on the William A. Ramsay lease in Sections of Water into Township 21 South, Ringe 36 East, NMPM, Lea County, New Mexico, (2) That the waterflood project area shall include the County. New Mexico: New Mexico: Section 27: WW/4 SE/4, S/2 SE/4, SW/4 Bection 33: R/2 HE/4 Section 35: E/2 HE/4 Section 35: E/2, SE/4, N/2 SW/4, SE/4 SW/4 E/2 HW/4, NW/4 SW/4 (3) That the 40-acre tract comprising the SE/4 SE/4 of New Mexico, may be included in the waterflood project area by administrative approval of the Commission upon proof that this administrative approval of the commission upon proof that this want inder of the profet has the profet that this and with the remainder of the profet has the profess area. administrative approval of the Commission upon proof that this tract has been unitized with the remainder of the project area. or that the ownership of this tract is common with that of the project area, or that all interests in this tract have been brought under a working agreement. (4) That the operation of the waterflowd project herein the commission Rules and Regulations, including those provisions regarding allocation of allowables and expansion of the provisions area, except as provided for in Paragraph (3) above, project (4) That the operation of the waterfloud project herein (5) That monthly progress reports on the waterflood project ance with Rule 704 and Rule 1119 of the Commission in accord. herein authorized shall be submitted to the Commission in accumulations

-2-CASE No. 2111 Order Mo. R-1820

(5) That a large majority of the producing wells in the area to be waterflooded have reached an advanced state of depletion and are properly to be classified as "stripper" wells.

(6) That the proposed waterflood project should be authorized and should be governed by the provisions of Rule 701 of the Commission Rules and Regulations, including those provisions regarding allocation of allowables and expansion of the project area.

#### IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED:

(1) That the applicant, Gulf Oil Corporation, be and the same is hereby authorized to institute a waterflood project in the Bumont and South Eunice Pools by the injection of water into the Queen formation through Wells No. 14, 24, 27, 32, 35, and 48 located on the William A. Ramsay lease in Sections 27 and 34, Township 21 South, Range 35 East, MMRM, Les County, New Mexico.

(2) That the waterflood project area shall include the following lands in Township 21 South, Range 36 East, EMPM, Lea County, New Mexico:

> Section 27: NW/4 SE/4, 8/2 SE/4, SW/4 Section 33: E/2 NE/4 Section 34: N/2, SE/4, N/2 SW/4, SE/4 SW/4 Section 35: E/2 NW/4, NW/4 SW/4

(3) That the 40-acre tract comprising the SE/4 SE/4 of Section 28, Township 21 South, Range 36 East, NMPM, Lea County, New Mexico, may be included in the waterflood project area by administrative approval of the Commission upon proof that this tract has been unitized with the remainder of the project area, or that the ownership of this tract is common with that of the project area, or that all interests in this tract have been brought under a working agreement.

(4) That the operation of the waterflood project herein authorized shall be governed by the provisions of Rule 701 of the Commission Rules and Regulations, including those provisions regarding allocation of allowables and expansion of the project area, except as provided for in Paragraph (3) above.

(5) That monthly progress reports on the waterflood project herein authorized shall be submitted to the Commission in accordance with Rule 704 and Rule 1119 of the Commission Rules and Regulations. -3-CASE No. 2111 Order No. R-1820

Ì

DONE at Santa Fe, New Mexico, on the day and year hereinabove designated.

> STATE OF NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

C JOHN BURROUGHS, Chairman

est/

hallmand-MURRAY E. MORGAN, Member r,h. () Late

A. L. PORTER, Jr., Member & Secretary